TESTIMONY IN FAVOR OF SB 0276

Johns Hopkins University - Police Department - Repeal

To: Chairman William C. Smith, Jr. and Members of the Senate Judicial Proceedings Committee

From: Concerned members of the Johns Hopkins University Department of Neuroscience

Date: January 19th, 2021

We are concerned members of the faculty, students, postdoctoral fellows, and staff in the Solomon Snyder Department of Neuroscience at Johns Hopkins University, writing to **support SB 0276**, which would repeal provisions legalizing the formation of a Johns Hopkins Police Department (JHPD). We are writing in our personal capacities as employees and students who work and study on the East Baltimore and Homewood campuses of Johns Hopkins, and as constituents the JHPD is ostensibly designed to serve.

We oppose this police force because we fear for the safety of members of our department, our university, and the surrounding Baltimore community. Ample evidence shows that there are racial disparities in policing,¹ and that minorities - Black individuals in particular - are more likely to be subject to deadly police violence.² Our labs at Johns Hopkins are situated in or adjacent to neighborhoods where a majority of families are experiencing poverty, most residents are Black, and incarceration rates are already disproportionately high.³ We oppose any measure that will jeopardize the safety of Black and brown people on or near our campuses by increasing their interactions with police. We are also concerned that deadly police encounters disproportionately impact individuals with severe mental illness.⁴

We believe that a JHPD sets a dangerous precedent for the privatization of policing. Events of the past year have made it painfully clear that police must be accountable to the public, and we reject the notion that any private university - even our own - is well-positioned to be a policing entity. Data released from the University of Chicago Police Department (UCPD), identified as a model for the JHPD, support allegations that UCPD engages in racial profiling.⁵ Tyrone West was murdered by a Morgan State police officer in 2013.⁶ He is one of many victims of excessive use of force by university police forces,⁷⁻¹³ and we fear for the lives of our own employees and neighbors.

The Johns Hopkins University administration has not been responsive to the concerns of university members regarding the formation of a JHPD. 6,152 faculty, staff, students, alumni, and community members signed a faculty-led petition in 2020 stating our opposition to the formation of a JHPD.¹⁴ This is the latest in a long line of petitions and surveys showing overwhelming opposition in the past two years.¹⁵⁻¹⁷ University members have also suggested numerous alternative measures that do make us feel more safe, such as an expansion of the Hopkins SafeRide program that was curtailed in 2019 due to funding limitations, but our concerns and suggestions have not been acknowledged. The Johns Hopkins University administration has shown that it will not be accountable to its own employees and students on the issue of policing, and even less accountable to the residents of Baltimore City and the State of Maryland. We therefore look to you, our elected representatives, to protect the safety of our community.

Out of concern for our safety, and in particular, the safety of our Black and brown community members and neighbors, we urge you to vote in favor of **SB 0276**.

Signed,

Faculty:

Jay Baraban, District 11
Jeremiah Cohen, District 11
Charles Connor, District 7
Gul Dolen, District 45
Sascha du Lac, District 3
Mohamed Farah
Christopher R. Fetsch, District 43
Austin Graves, District 11
Lindsay Hayes, District 46

Alex L. Kolodkin, District 43
Hyungbae Kwon
Hey-Kyoung Lee, District 43
Brady Maher, District 42B
Cynthia Moss, District 41
Kristina Nielsen, District 42A
Daniel O'Connor, District 41
Michele Pucak, District 42a

Postdoctoral Fellows:

Alexei Bygrave, District 40
Zuying Chai
Minhyeok Chang, District 11
Huei-Ying Chen, District 43
Alexis Chidi, District 46
Varun Chokshi, District 40
Marjan Gharagozloo, District 43
Bryce Grier, District 43

Ravikrishnan Jayakumar, District 43
Steven Jerjian, District 46
Su-Jeong Kim, District 41
Matthew Lewis, District 43
Kenichiro Nagahama
William Olson, District 45
Jessica Queen, District 45
Elizabeth Sypek, District 12

Graduate Students:

Jessie Benedict, District 3 Sara Brooke, District 43 Thomas Burnett, District 43 Cody Call, District 43 Matilde Castro, District 43 Sheridan Cavalier, District 41 Michelle Chan-Cortes, District 46 Abel Corver. District 43 Raina Daleo, District 43 Mingyuan Dong, District 43 Jacob Elsey, District 43 Taylor Evans, District 40 Gabrielle Ewall, District 46 Jenna Glatzer, District 45 Cooper Grossman, District 46 Emily Han, District 46

Jared Hinkle, District 3 Michael Hopkins, District 45 Hsin-Yi Hung, District 40 Consuelo Jimenez-Ornelas, District 40 Sarah Kruessel, District 46 Lisa Nicole Learman, District 45 Simon Locke Kate Maximov. District 46 Gian C. Molina-Castro, District 40 Charles Morgan, District 46 Erik Nelson, District 46 Trinh Nguyen, District 44B Pel Ozel Yasmin Padovan Hernandez, District 43 Rebekka Paisner, District 43 Anthony Ramnauth, District 45

Holly Robinson, District 43 Lionel Rodriguez, District 46 Norah Sadowski, District 31B Caitlin Seluzicki, District 46 Alina Spiegel, District 46 Emma Spikol, District 43 Sriram Sudarsanam Elissa Sutlief, District 41
Ahmad Taha, District 46
Matthew Tran, District 46
Charlie Walters, District 43
Alan Wei, District 45
Kurt Weir, District 46
Isis Wyche, District 40

Staff:

Marissa Brooks, District 45
Juan Camilo Cortes, District 46
Abigail McElroy, District 40
Janice Nam, District 9A

Stephanie Page, District 42B Srinidhi Rao Sripathy Rao, District 43 Beth Wood-Roig, District 1

- 1. Pierson, Emma, et al. "A large-scale analysis of racial disparities in police stops across the United States." *Nature human behaviour* (2020): 1-10.
- 2. Edwards, Frank, Hedwig Lee, and Michael Esposito. "Risk of being killed by police use of force in the United States by age, race–ethnicity, and sex." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 116.34 (2019): 16793-16798.
- 3. Baltimore City Health Department. 2017 Neighborhood Health Profile. (2017).
- 4. Fuller, Doris A., et al. "Overlooked in the undercounted: The role of mental illness in fatal law enforcement encounters." *Treatment Advocacy Center* (2015).
- 5. Newman, Jonah. "New data supports old accusations of racial profiling by University of Chicago Police Department." The Chicago Reporter, April 5 2016.
- 6. Dresser, Michael, and Justin Fenton. "State reaches settlement in Tyrone West death lawsuit." The Baltimore Sun, July 25 2017.
- 7. Stack, Liam. "Georgia Tech Student Leader Is Shot Dead by Campus Police." The New York Times, September 18 2017.
- 8. Cherney, Elyssa and Tony Briscoe. "Video captures University of Chicago police officer shooting student near campus; charges filed against student." Chicago Tribune, April 5 2018.
- 9. Glover, Scott. "Report criticizes use of taser on UCLA student." The Los Angeles Times, August 2 2007.
- 10. Hunt, Amber. "The family Sam DuBose left behind wrestles with its loss." The Enquirer, August 6 2015.
- 11. Lenghi, Mola. "Shooting of unarmed African Americans near Yale puts spotlight on police training." CBS News, April 21 2019.
- 12. Crombie, Noelle. "PSU to pay \$1 million to family of Jason Washington shot and killed by campus police in 2018." The Oregonian, December 31 2019.
- 13. Orenstein, Natalie. "UCPD handcuffing of 11-year-old boy prompts criticism, campus response." Berkeleyside, July 3 2019.
- 14. Chaudhary, Mihir, Habben Desta, and Lester Spence. "Hopkins needs to abandon idea of armed police force." The Baltimore Sun, August 17 2020.
- 15. Arora, Ria. "SGA votes in opposition of Hopkins Police Force." The Johns Hopkins News-Letter, April 11 2019.
- 16. Reutter, Mark. "Johns Hopkins plan for a private police force splits communities and the student body." Baltimore Brew, February 20 2019.
- 17. Reed, Lillian. "101 Johns Hopkins faculty members continue calls for university to abandon private policing plan." The Baltimore Sun, January 27 2020.